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Clerk of the Council
Suite 23 Liberty House

Greenham Business Park
Greenham, Berkshire RG19 6HW

clerk@greenham.gov.uk
www.greenham.gov.uk

01635 564900

To Greenham Parish Councillors
Dear Sir/Madam,

YOU ARE HEREBY SUMMONED to a Meeting of Greenham Parish Council on
Wednesday 15th March 2017 at 7:30 pm at St Mary’s Church Hall (upstairs room),
Greenham. (Doors open at 7:00pm to allow viewing of planning applications.)

Yours faithfully,

C Austin
Acting Proper Officer of the Council 10th March 2017

AGENDA

1. Apologies for Absence

2. Declarations of Interest, Statements of Position and Dispensations,
To receive any Declarations of Interest and Statements of Position by Councillors.

3. Approval of Minutes of Meeting held on:
a) 26th January 2017 (Appendix 1)
b) 8th February 2017 (Appendix 2)

4. Chairman’s Report
Chairman’s Report and other urgent correspondence not on the agenda (for information only).

5. Public Session
If you wish to ask a question, you are requested to notify the Clerk in advance of the meeting.

6. Planning and Licensing
To consider all planning and licensing applications received up to the date of the meeting.

7. Finance
a) To receive a presentation from Jemma Hillyer, Willows School, regarding their grant

application for sponsorship of Buddy Benches (Appendix 3)
b) To consider awarding a grant to Willows School
c) To consider awarding a grant to Mabel Luke Charity (Appendix 4)
d) To consider any other grant funding requests received
e) To approve any cheque payments (Appendix 5 – to follow)
f) To authorise view-only online access to the Council’s bank accounts for the authorised

signatories and for the new clerk when appointed
g) To note that the new bank account for the control tower project is now open with Lloyds

Bank, with the same signing authority as the Council’s other bank accounts.
h) To approve transfer of funds into the new account in line with previous council decisions.
i) To consider any actions needed regarding timely preparation of the Annual Return.
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8. New Racecourse Estate – Bollards, Bus Shelters, and other matters
a) To receive a report from Cllr Paul Inman (Appendix 6)
b) To consider next steps

9. Parish Office – possible locations
a) To receive a report from Cllr Meg Thomas (Appendix 7)
b) To consider next steps

10. Ward Boundary Review – West Berkshire Council
a) To note that the Boundary Commission is carrying out an electoral review of West

Berkshire Council, that the consultation closes on 10th April 2017, and that more details
are available online: http://bit.ly/WBC-boundary-review

b) To consider next steps

11. Control Tower
a) To receive a report from the Control Tower Committee (Appendix 8 – to follow)
b) To agree the process for letting the contract for a project manager
c) To approve the Terms of Reference for the Interpretation Working Group (Appendix 9)

12. Committee and Working Group membership
a) To consider a Motion submitted in the name of Cllr Paul Walter (Appendix 10)
b) To appoint two Substitute Members to the Staffing Committee
c) To note current committee and working group membership (Appendix 11)

13. Recruitment of new clerk
a) To receive a report from the Staffing Committee
b) To consider any recommendations from the Staffing Committee
c) To approve the purchase of computer equipment and stationery for the parish office

(Appendix 12 – to follow)

14. Report from St Marys Church, Greenham
d) To receive a report from Revd D McLeod on behalf of St Marys Church (Appendix 13)
e) To consider any matters arising

15. Annual Parish Meeting
a) To note that the Annual Parish Meeting will take place on Wednesday 12th April 2017.

Committee and Working Group chairs are asked to submit written reports on the activities
of their committees/working groups to the Chairman by Monday 27th March 2017 for
inclusion in the Council’s report to parishioners.

16. Other items for information or for possible inclusion on a future Agenda
For information only – no decisions can be taken.

Members of the Public are welcome to attend the meeting, to ask questions and to comment on the
proceedings with the consent of the Chairman. You are invited to contact the Clerk of the Council
if you have any questions or matters of concern that you would like the Council to address.
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Clerk of the Council
Suite 23 Liberty House

Greenham Business Park
Greenham, Berkshire RG19 6HW

clerk@greenham.gov.uk
www.greenham.gov.uk

01635 564900

MINUTES of the meeting of Greenham Parish Council
held at St Marys Church Hall, Greenham
on Thursday 26th January 2017 at 7.30pm

Present: Gary Puffett Meg Thomas
Paul Walter Billy Drummond
Jon Gage Lindsey Middlemiss.
Julian Swift-Hook (Chair) Arthur Johnson (left meeting at 21:57).
Balu Sudra Chris Austin (left meeting at 22.10).

In attendance: Locum Clerk Charlotte Booth.

1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies were received from: Phil Barnett, Paul Inman, Pragna Hay

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Cllr Jon Gage declared that he works for a company that owns land in the parish.
Cllr Julian Swift-Hook declared that he is also a member of Newbury Town Council.
Cllr Arthur Johnson declared that he is also a member of Newbury Town Council.
Cllr Billy Drummond declared that he is also a member of West Berkshire Council.

3. STAFFING MATTERS
a) Proposed: Cllr Julian Swift-Hook

Seconded: Cllr Chris Austin
Resolved: To move this agenda item from point 12 to point 3.

b) Proposed: Cllr Julian Swift-Hook
Seconded: Cllr Chris Austin
Resolved: That Charlotte Booth be appointed as locum clerk, proper officer and RFO

at a rate of £15ph. She will work for two half-days per week in the parish
office on days to be agreed and the remainder from home, until a
permanent clerk is appointed.

Cllr Gary Puffett stated that he does not approve of the Locum Clerk working from home.

The Chairman acknowledged that the Job Description needs to be kept under review but in
the interim, as the parish office does not currently have a computer or basic stationery, the
Clerk will need to complete some hours at home.

c) The Chairman reported that the Staffing Committee considered three excellent proposals
from specialist organisations to support the recruitment process for the permanent clerk
post, all of which offered similar services at a similar price. Chris Rolley Associates was
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appointed as [a] they proposed a fixed cost rather than hourly rate and [b] the council has
previous experience of working with them.

4. APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Proposed: Cllr Paul Walter
Seconded: Cllr Billy Drummond
Resolved: That the minutes of a meeting of Council held on 11th January 2017 be approved as

a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

5. CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
The Freedom of Information response has been signed by Cllr Chris Austin as Acting Proper
Officer and dispatched to the requester.

6. PUBLIC SESSION
There were no members of the public present.

7. DISPENSATION
Proposed: Cllr Julian Swift-Hook
Seconded: Cllr Billy Drummond
Resolved: That all members present, having applied for a Dispensation and having completed

an Application for Dispensation form, be granted said Dispensation under s33(a) of
the Localism Act to speak and vote in any meeting at which any matter which has
a bearing on the setting of the council Precept is being or is due to be considered.
All the forms were counter-signed by the Proper Officer.

8. PLANNING AND LICENSING
The following planning applications were considered:

Number: 16/03632/HOUSE
Location: Burnett House, New Road
Detail: Part conversion of double garage to create a study/playroom. To include a new

window on the face of the property.
Decision: No objection

Number: 17/00017/TPW
Location: 24 Kempton Close
Detail: Reduce canopy over garden by approximately 1.5 meters (15%) as the tree is

overshadowing the garden.
Decision: No objection

Proposed: Cllr Paul Walter
Seconded: Cllr Billy Drummond
Resolved: That the Decisions above be adopted as the Council’s views in respect of

each of these planning applications and passed to the Local Planning
Authority.

Number: 17/00023/COND6
Location: 3-7 Sandleford Farm, Sandleford
Detail: Removal of contaminated land.
Decision: No objection

Proposed: Cllr Paul Walter
Seconded: Cllr Billy Drummond
Resolved: That the Decision above be adopted as the Council’s views in respect of

this planning application and passed to the Local Planning Authority.

Cllr Jon Gage, Cllr Chris Austin and Cllr Lindsey Middlemiss abstained due to interest. 6 voted
in favour and one voted against (Cllr Arthur Johnson) the above planning application.
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Action: Cllr Paul Walter to pass the Council’s decisions back to West Berkshire Council.

Action: Cllr Paul Walter to liaise with the Locum Clerk regarding producing planning lists
for future consultation.

9. PARISH OFFICE
The license to occupy Suite 23 of Liberty House expires on 28th February. Renewal has been
offered by the landlord, Greenham Common Trust, on the same terms (12 month licence,
option to terminate early by giving three months’ notice at £480 pcm) plus a one-off
administrative fee of £30 + VAT.

It was agreed by all that an office space was important for access to the paperwork, a base for
the Clerk, and a place accessible to the public.

Cllr Billy Drummond pointed out that neither the office location at Greenham Business Park
nor the Control Tower are easily accessible to residents, and it may be better to consider an
alternative, more central office location in the longer term.

Proposed: Cllr Chris Austin
Seconded: Cllr Lindsey Middlemiss
Resolved: a) To sign the licence renewal in February on the terms offered.

b) Cllr Meg Thomas to explore alternative locations (e.g. Greenham Community
Centre or the racecourse) and report back to the next meeting.

10. GOVERNANCE WORKING GROUP
Last November, Cllrs Swift-Hook and Inman were appointed to review the Council’s
governance.  Cllr Gary Puffett said that now he is Chairman, Cllr Swift-Hook should not
review governance because he is now responsible for it.
Proposed: Cllr Julian Swift-Hook
Seconded: Cllr Billy Drummond
Resolved: a) To set up a Governance Working Group with the remit to review the

“Governance Health Check and Review” dated August 2016 and any other
governance issues, and report back to Council.
b) That Terms of Reference for the Working Group be approved by Council at its
next meeting.
c) That Cllrs Gary Puffett and Paul Inman and at least one more councillor be
appointed to the Working Group.

11. FINANCE
a) The bank mandate requires any two signatories to sign cheques and authorise other bank

transactions. At present Cllrs Chris Austin and Phil Barnett are the only two signatories.
Proposed: Cllr Chris Austin
Seconded: Cllr Paul Walter
Resolved: That Cllrs Julian Swift-Hook and Lindsey Middlemiss be added to the

bank mandate as signatories.

b) Authorisation of cheque payments:
i) Greenham Common Trust (office rent) £480.00
ii) Greenham Parochial Church Council (grant) £150.00
iii) Roger Chester – final salary payment £1441.55
iv) HMRC – NI/TAX (Month 10) £488.24

Proposed: Cllr Lindsey Middlemiss
Seconded: Cllr Paul Walter
Resolved: To approve the signing of cheques i) and ii) but to defer iii) and iv) until

the details have been verified.
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c) Grant funding requests:  none received

d) Revenue Budget 2017-18

i) Proposed: Cllr Arthur Johnson
Seconded: Cllr Meg Thomas
Resolved: Not to give any money to West Berkshire Council for their libraries budget

and to allocate the £3,690 saved to the Clerk’s Salary budget.

ii) A sum is budgeted for Churchyard Maintenance, but in 3 years this hasn’t been paid.
Action: Cllr Billy Drummond to speak to Revd McLeod to see if this is still

required.

iii) The increased CAB donation was discussed.
Action: Cllr Chris Austin to seek information from CAB regarding the number of

Greenham residents supported by CAB.

Proposed: Cllr Lindsey Middlemiss
Seconded: Cllr Arthur Johnson
Resolved: To add any money saved on other budget lines to the Clerk’s salary

budget.

iv) Five budget lines were altered from the draft presented to the meeting:
a. Clerk Net Salary/Tax/NI (merge to one line) – increase from £20,659 to £25,689.
b. Office rent – raise from £4800 to £5760.
c. Website Maintenance - reduce from £1500 to £900.
d. Delete West Berkshire Libraries line
e. Delete Election and create a restricted reserve instead.

Proposed: Cllr Arthur Johnson
Seconded: Cllr Lindsey Middlemiss
Resolved: To accept the changes to the budget lines as noted and to declare a precept

of £89,758 (which represents a 0% increase per household).

e) Capital and Reserves

The Council has a cash balance of £99,479 as of 31 December 2016.  Adjusted for existing
commitments, this figure is £81,202 (including £41,500 restricted as underwriting for the
control tower project).  This represents 13.92 months’ revenue expenditure compared to the
3-6 months’ revenue expenditure that Councils are recommended to hold as free reserves.

It was proposed to transfer £41,500 from reserves to the Control Tower project budget, to
fund the continuation of the project and reduce any borrowing requirement.

Cllr Gary Puffett did not agree with the proposal and considered it more appropriate for the
Council to borrow money to fund the project and keep the money in reserves.

Cllr Lindsey Middlemass pointed out that holding large reserves of more than 100% of the
council’s annual revenue costs would attract adverse scrutiny and it is better to use the
council’s own excess reserves than get a higher loan.

Cllr Chris Austin added that it would be very difficult to justify such large reserves to an
auditor.

Cllr Jon Gage noted that this funding would really kick-start the project again and will be
greatly appreciated.
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Proposed: Cllr Paul Walter
Seconded: Cllr Billy Drummond
Resolved: To remove the “underwriting” designation from £41,500 held as a

restricted reserve for the last 15 months and release the funds immediately
to the Control Tower project.
Cllr Gary Puffett requested that his vote against the motion be recorded.

The other restricted reserves items were discussed.  No-one was able to confirm whether
these sums needed to be retained as restricted reserves.

Action: To investigate the other restricted reserves listed (Parish Plan £1,149;
Dream Scheme £1,074; Diamond £2,711) and confirm whether they are
still required to be retained as restricted sums.

12. CONTROL TOWER
a) Proposed: Cllr Jon Gage

Seconded: Cllr Lindsey Middlemiss
Resolved: To co-opt Dean Graham onto the Control Tower Committee.

b) Social Investment Business (SIB - the Control Tower project’s largest single funder) has
requested information from the Council in response to an allegation that their grant has not
been spent in accordance with the conditions in their offer letter dated 16th December 2013.

A draft reply to SIB evidencing that the Council has spent the SIB grant funds properly and
in line with the grant conditions had been presented to the Control Tower committee for
review the previous evening and had been referred to Council unchanged.

Cllr Gary Puffett wanted the letter withheld until all the invoice details in the letter had
been verified. A discussion also took place regarding the availability of information
regarding the CT project requested by the former chair of the CTC.  Cllr Puffett stated that
the former chair had requested details of the project during his tenure and had not received
all of the information asked for. Cllr Jon Gage confirmed that the information was present
in January in the parish office.

Cllr Paul Walter pointed out that the expenditure has successfully passed through five
separate audits, both internal and external.

Proposed: Cllr Jon Gage
Seconded: Cllr Lindsey Middlemiss
Resolved: a) That Council does not believe it is in breach of SIB grant conditions;

b) That the draft letter to SIB confirming this and setting out a detailed
explanation be signed by the Chairman of Council and by the Chairman of
the Control Tower Committee on behalf of the Council and sent to SIB.

Cllr Gary Puffett requested that his vote against the motion be recorded.

c) Other matters reported to the meeting by the Chairman of the Control Tower Committee.

1) PWLB loan application – further information has been requested and a revised draft is
being prepared. It will be presented to Council for approval before re-submission.

2) Business Plan for the Project and café – Cllr Jon Gage is preparing a draft which will
be presented to Council for approval.

3) Review of Schedule of Works – This schedule was prepared seven months ago, is now
out of date, and needs reviewing. All Control Tower Committee members have been
asked to peruse the document and delete/add/amend as appropriate.
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4) Project Manager – Cllr Gary Puffett and Dean Graham are drafting a job specification
for the role of Project Manager.

5) Construction (CDM) regulations – this will be under the remit of the Project Manager.
Cllr Gary Puffett added that non-compliance with the CDM regulations could result in
a custodial sentence as a maximum penalty.

6) Cllr Lindsey Middlemiss and Cllr Meg Thomas will review the draft Interpretation
Strategy.

7) Urgent repairs to control tower (already approved) – The contractor will be starting
work on the brickwork next week, and then after that the work on the roof will start.

8) Cllr Jon Gage confirmed that an account can be opened with the Council’s existing
bankers (Lloyds) known as a Treasurer’s account, subject to a minimum turnover of
£50k. The signing authority will remain the same (i.e. any two signatories). The costs
are £6.50 pcm for the account, £0.65 for cheques (in and out), and £1 per £100 cash
paid in up to £1000, then £0.80 per £100.

Proposed: Cllr Jon Gage
Seconded: Cllr Billy Drummond
Resolved: That a separate bank account be opened for Control Tower project funds.

13. OTHER ITEMS FOR INFORMATION ONLY OR FOR POSSIBLE
INCLUSION ON A FUTURE AGENDA

 Meeting dates for Annual Assembly and Annual Meeting
 Report back on Website
 PR/media/communication policy
 Council/councillors’ surgeries
 Response to boundary review consultation
 Reserves policy
 Play area on Stroud Green
 Play area outside control tower
 Matched funding for WBC member’s bid
 Racecourse development street names
 Review control tower committee terms of reference
 Racecourse bollards – update/feedback
 Report back from Governance Working Group

There being no other business the Chairman declared the meeting closed at 22:40 hrs

Chairman Date
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Clerk of the Council
Suite 23 Liberty House

Greenham Business Park
Greenham, Berkshire RG19 6HW

clerk@greenham.gov.uk
www.greenham.gov.uk

01635 564900

MINUTES of the meeting of Greenham Parish Council
held at St Marys Church Hall, Greenham

on Wednesday 8th February 2017 at 7.30pm

Present: Gary Puffett Meg Thomas
Paul Walter Billy Drummond
Jon Gage Paul Inman
Julian Swift-Hook (Chair) Phil Barnett (left 20:40)

1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies were received from: Balu Sudra, Pragna Hay, Chris Austin, Lindsey Middlemiss

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Cllr Jon Gage declared that he works for a company that owns land in the parish.
Cllr Julian Swift-Hook declared that he is also a member of Newbury Town Council.
Cllr Billy Drummond declared that he is also a member of West Berkshire Council.

3. STAFFING MATTERS
a) Proposed: Cllr Julian Swift-Hook

Seconded: Cllr Chris Austin
Resolved: That Vice Chairman Chris Austin be Acting Proper Officer and that

Chairman Julian Swift-Hook be Acting RFO until such a time that a locum
or permanent clerk is in post.  In the event that a locum clerk or permanent
clerk is appointed and subsequently resigns then Cllrs Swift-Hook and
Austin should resume their Acting roles until another locum clerk or
permanent clerk is appointed.

4. APPROVAL OF MINUTES
a) Proposed: Cllr Gary Puffett

Seconded: Cllr Paul Walter
Resolved: At Minute 10, to delete the sentence “Cllr Swift-Hook was happy to let

someone else take his place in light of his increased workload as
Chairman.”
Resolved nem con.

b) Proposed: Cllr Gary Puffett
Seconded: Cllr Paul Walter
Resolved: At Minute 11(e), to replace "to borrow the full £150,000" with "to borrow

money to fund the project".
Resolved nem con.
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c) Proposed: Cllr Gary Puffett
Seconded: Cllr Paul Walter
Resolved: At Minute 12(b), to insert the sentence “A discussion also took place

regarding the availability of information regarding the CT project
requested by the former chair of the CTC. Cllr Puffett stated that the
former chair had requested details of the project during his tenure and had
not received all of the information asked for. Cllr Jon Gage confirmed that
the information was present in January in the parish office.”
Resolved nem con.

Due to the extent of the corrections, these minutes will be signed by the Chairman at the
next meeting.

5. CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
Our Locum clerk resigned after four days because she was unable to reschedule other
permanent work commitments for a temporary assignment at Greenham Parish Council.

Suite 23 - The Chair will ask Cllr Austin to sign the new contract as resolved at the last
meeting.

New warding/boundary review: Closing date is 10th April.  It will be brought to the March
council meeting.

Action: Cllr Swift-Hook will arrange to put something on the website about this.

6. PUBLIC SESSION
There were no members of the public present. The council would welcome members of the
public and representatives of organisations that serve Greenham at our meetings. When we
have a new clerk we will ask the clerk to actively invite potential attendees.

7. PLANNING AND LICENSING
The following planning applications were considered:

16/03626/FUL and 17/00039/FUL
Unit 7 Newbury Retail Park (neighbouring parish).
Mezzanine floor and 16 addition parking spaces.

Proposed: Cllr Paul Walter
Seconded: Cllr Paul Inman
Resolved: No objection

Resolved nem con. Cllr Gage declared an interest, did not take part in the
discussion and abstained.

17/00170/HOUSE
3 Goodwood Way - rear extension

Proposed: Cllr Paul Inman
Seconded: Cllr Gary Puffett
Resolved: No objection

Resolved nem con. Cllr Barnett declared an interest, did not take part in
the discussion and abstained.

17/00076/TPC
Carruthers Court trees

Proposed: Cllr Paul Walter
Seconded: Cllr Jon Gage
Resolved: No objection; Council recognises that pollarding is an important part of
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environmental management but wants to ensure we maintain healthy
mature trees.
Resolved nem con. Cllr Inman declared an interest, did not take part in the
discussion and abstained.

The council was warned that an application for a primary school at Sandleford will need to be
considered at the next meeting.

8. MEDIA AND COMMUNICATION POLICY
Proposed: Cllr Julian Swift-Hook
Seconded: Cllr Billy Drummond
Resolved: a) Insertion of "if possible" at the beginning of 6.3.3 and "as to" between “given ”

and “whether” in 5.2.6.
b) that the draft Media and Communications Policy as amended be adopted by
Council.
c) That Cllr Lindsey Middlemiss be thanked for her work in preparing the
document.

9. GOVERNANCE WORKING GROUP
Proposed: Cllr Paul Inman
Seconded: Cllr Meg Thomas
Resolved: a) That the proposed Terms of Reference be adopted.

b) That Cllr Walter joins Cllrs Puffett and Inman as members of the Working
Group.
Resolved unanimously.

10. FINANCE
a) Having received an explanatory schedule, Cllr Swift-Hook confirmed that the additional

payment to the former Clerk was for unused paid leave.
Proposed: Cllr Paul Walter
Seconded: Cllr Paul Inman
Resolved: That the cheque payment of £1441.55 to the former Clerk be authorised

(#1430).

Cllr Billy Drummond abstained.

b) Authorisation of cheque payments:

HMRC Deductions ref Clerk’s salary (Month 10) - £488.24 (#1429)
HMRC Deductions underpaid in Months 1 and 2 (inc interest of £3.79) - £291.58 (#1428)
Charlotte Booth locum clerk - £180.00 (#1431)
JGP resourcing - £690.00 (#1432)
SLCC advertising - £210.00 (#1433)
Greenham Parochial Church Council - £150.00 (#1435)
Sundog Grounds Maintenance - £154.00 (#1436)

Proposed: Cllr Paul Walter
Seconded: Cllr Meg Thomas
Resolved: That the cheque payments be authorised. Resolved unanimously.

c) Grant funding requests:
Proposed: Cllr Billy Drummond
Seconded: Cllr Gary Puffett
Resolved: a) To award a grant of £200 to Berkshire Vision

b) To authorise the cheque payment (#1437)
Resolved unanimously.
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11. CONTROL TOWER
Chairman of the Control Tower Committee Cllr Jon Gage gave a verbal report to the meeting.

The Council has received a request for further information regarding the disposition of the
grant awarded to the Council in 2013.  Council considered a draft response.  Cllr Gary Puffett
expressed general concerns about the response.

a) Proposed: Cllr Paul Walter
Seconded: Cllr Jon Gage
Resolved: That in paragraph D3, the sentence "All the asbestos has been removed" be

changed to "Extensive work has been done to remove asbestos".
Resolved nem con.  Cllr Gary Puffett abstained.

b) Proposed: Cllr Paul Walter
Seconded: Cllr Paul Inman
Resolved: That Cllr Swift-Hook and Cllr Gage be authorised to sign the letter on

behalf of the Council.
Cllr Gary Puffett voted against.

c) Proposed: Cllr Paul Walter
Seconded: Cllr Billy Drummond
Resolved: That Cllr Swift-Hook and Cllr Gage be authorised to meet with SIB on

behalf of the Council if/as necessary to agree next steps.
Resolved nem con.  Cllr Gary Puffett abstained.

d) Terms of Reference:

Proposed: Cllr Jon Gage
Seconded: Cllr Paul Inman
Resolved: That the proposed revised Terms of Reference be amended by inserting “in

excess of £1,000 + VAT” between “expenditure” and “will” in paragraph 3
of the section headed “Governance”.
Resolved nem con.  Cllr Gary Puffett abstained.

Proposed: Cllr Jon Gage
Seconded: Cllr Billy Drummond
Resolved: That the proposed Terms of Reference as amended be adopted.

Resolved nem con.  Cllr Gary Puffett abstained.

Having adopted the amended Terms of Reference, two substitute members needed to be
appointed.  The current full members of the Control Tower Committee are confirmed as:
Cllr Jon Gage, Cllr Gary Puffett, Cllr Meg Thomas, Cllr Lindsey Middlemiss, Cllr Balu
Sudra, Cllr Chris Austin (ex officio), Cllr Julian Swift-Hook (ex officio).

Proposed: Cllr Julian Swift-Hook
Seconded: Cllr Jon Gage
Resolved: That in addition to the full members listed, Cllr Paul Inman and Cllr Billy

Drummond be Named Substitutes on the Control Tower Committee.
Resolved unanimously.

e) Other matters reported by Cllr Gage
Concerns re: buy-back provisions:  Informal reassurances have been received via email
from the solicitor at Horsey Lightly who acted for the Council in the purchase of the
Control Tower indicating that the buy-back provisions cannot be triggered until the
refurbishment is complete.  A formal written advice would cost £500 +VAT.

Public consultation: Cllr Middlemiss has drafted a communications plan including
consultation. Consultation cost is estimated to be £550. A response from BALC is awaited.
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The opening of the separate bank account for the project is in hand.

The urgent repairs previously agreed have been started.

Project Manager - job specification should be finalised at the next Control Tower
Committee meeting.

Cllrs Gage and Swift-Hook met informally with representatives of Greenham Common
Trust on Tuesday 7th February 2017 to provide an update on the project.

The next Control Tower Committee meeting is on 15th February 2017.

12. RACECOURSE ROAD BOLLARDS AND BUS SHELTERS
A meeting is to be arranged with the Head of Operations at the Racecourse and David Wilson
Homes representative. The Council has been asked to adopt five bus shelters on the
Racecourse estate. Cllr Inman will get an understanding of cost and bring this to Council.
perhaps next month.

Paths: One path may be adopted. We need to consider whether a salt bin is needed once the
paths are adopted.

Bollards: Currently not operational.

Cllr Inman will update the council once a meeting takes place. Cllr Thomas offered to
accompany Cllr Inman to the meeting.

13. STAFFING MATTERS
a) The written report from Cllr Swift-Hook as Chair of the Staffing Committee was noted.

b) Proposed: Cllr Julian Swift-Hook
Seconded: Cllr Paul Inman
Resolved: That Greenham Parish Council wishes to become a member body of the

Berkshire Pension Fund and wishes to provide access to the Local
Government Pension Scheme for its employees.
Resolved unanimously.

14. FUTURE MEETING DATES
Proposed: Cllr Julian Swift-Hook
Seconded: Cllr Paul Inman
Resolved: a) That the date of the March meeting of Council be changed to 15th March 2017 to

follow the conclusion of the Clerk recruitment process.
b) That the date of the Annual Assembly be changed to 12th April 2017.
c) That the date of the May Annual Meeting of Council be changed to Thursday
11th May 2017.
Resolved unanimously.

15. CASUAL VACANCY
It was noted that formal notice of the casual vacancy arising following the resignation of Cllr
Alan Agutter was posted on the parish noticeboards on 3rd February 2017.

16. OTHER ITEMS FOR INFORMATION ONLY OR FOR POSSIBLE
INCLUSION ON A FUTURE AGENDA

Cllr Drummond reported that he has submitted a Member’s Bid for play equipment on Stroud
Green and that he will report back on progress in due course.
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 Report back on Website
 Council/councillors’ surgeries
 Response to boundary review consultation
 Reserves policy
 Ring-fenced Reserves for Parish Plan, Dream Scheme and Diamond
 Racecourse development street names
 Racecourse bollards – update/feedback
 Report back from Governance Working Group
 Alternative office locations
 Office equipment and office computer
 Racecourse Road bollards and bus shelters (carried forward)
 Cut-off time for meetings (10/10.30pm)
 Salt bins
 Bus routes

There being no other business the Chairman declared the meeting closed at 22:07 hrs

Chairman Date



Dear Julian

On behalf of the Parents, Teachers and Friends Association (PTFA), we are setting up
a new project for all our children at The Willows Primary School. We are looking to
build Buddy Benches on the school playground and this image folder here shows you
some examples of the finished product which will be enjoyed by all the children for
years to come and will be a fantastic new addition to our school.

What’s a Buddy Bench?

 A Buddy Bench is a designated seating area where children who are feeling
lonely or upset can chat to others and grow their circle of friends. They are
painted in bright inviting colours.

 We are hoping that our project might be of interest to you as an opportunity to
sponsor a unique wooden bench or two and your logo will be on a plaque
fixed to our brand new benches.

 We are looking at a costing of £300 per bench and have two benches left to
sponsor (£600 in total). Three benches have been reserved and the five
benches will be built so all the children throughout the school can use them.
The sponsor amount includes your Alexander Rose pine bench kit, bench paint
and customized plaque with your logo. We will build and decorate your bench
and it will be visible all the time so children, parents and all visitors to the
school will see them.

You can pay by cheque made payable to ‘The Willows Primary School PTFA’. Our
charity number is 1011135. If you require further information please either contact the
school directly, or call or email me on 01635 47421.

I look forward to meeting you at your Greenham Parish Council meeting on 15
March. Many thanks for your help in advance.

Yours sincerely

Jemma Hillyer
The Willows PTFA

The Willows Primary School

Pyle Hill, Greenham, Newbury,
Berkshire, RG14 7SJ

Tel: 01635 42155
Fax: 01635 48484

headteacher@willows.w-berks.sch.uk
office@willows.w-berks.sch.uk

www.willows.w-berks.sch.uk
Executive Headteacher:
Miss Alexandra Butler



  

7 March 2017 

 
Cllr Julian Swift-Hook 
Chairman 
Greenham Parish Council (by email) 

 

 
Re: Mabel Luke Place 

Dear Julian, 

In 1928 Mrs Mabel Luke gave land (which today would be valued at £560k for open market 
housing) to be used in perpetuity for “deserving persons, of the working classes, who had been 
residents of the Parish of Greenham or Town of Newbury for at least a year”. At that time, the land 
was in Greenham. Four dwellings were built before the funds ran out, leaving half the land unused. 

The attached Business Plan outlines what has happened since her Charity’s trustees in 2014 
resolved to develop the site to its full capacity. We have now secured all the funds for 12 additional 
almshouses in Mill Lane: the first two blocks of Mabel Luke Place. The third block, being 
replacement of the four dwellings demolished in November, does not qualify for Housing Authority 
grant. Since all 16 flats are allocated only to Newbury or Greenham residents, we are asking 
yourselves and the town council for a one-off contribution appropriate to your tax base: £10k from 
the town and £2,500 from your parish council. 

This equates to less than £1 per household on your council tax base. We believe this is incredibly 
good value for our community, which is so concerned about the lack of affordable homes here. 

Almshouses are exempt from Right to Buy and will be let under license and not as tenancies. They 
will only be available to persons on the Common Housing Register applying through Home Choice 
West Berks and referred to us by the Housing Service 

The grants from the two local councils will help close the funding gap (£50k) preventing us from 
extending the build contract to the third block (replacement dwellings). 

This letter needs to be considered as soon as possible, because if we cannot close the gap by the 
end of April our local contractor, Feltham Construction Ltd. will not be able to proceed uninterrupted 
beyond the laying of foundation slab for the third block. We would have to re-tender the work, 
which would inevitably involve increased costs and substantially greater fund-raising and delay to 
the delivery and occupation of the last four much needed almshouse flats. 

The funds need not be drawn down until later in the coming financial year (2017/18). However, for 
cash flow reasons, if you have underspend from 2016/17, we can spend it immediately. Work on 
the new build commenced 27th February and completion of works is anticipated in Apr 2018. There 
is a 10% retention for six months after each block is complete, so it is possible to delay the final 
tranche of grant until the 2018/19 financial year. 

I do hope you can give this bid early consideration. We will of course be very willing to attend any 
meetings to discuss the matter and answer any questions from councillors. 

Yours sincerely, 

Tony Vickers, Director, Mabel Luke Trustee Ltd. 

The Charity of  

Mrs. Mabel Luke 
Elendil, New Road, Newbury, 

Berkshire, RG14  7RX   

    
Charity Commission  
Reg. No 236518                                         
e-mail; 
Trustees@mabelluke.co.uk 

 

Mabel Luke Trustee Ltd., Company. No. 10241286, is the Trustee to : 
                                            The Charity of Mrs. Mabel Luke  
 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

THE CHARITY OF MRS MABEL LUKE 

BUSINESS PLAN 
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1. EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 

1.1. The Charity of Mrs Mabel Luke exists to provide affordable rented1 homes for people resident in 

Newbury and Greenham, specifically in almshouses. It was founded in 1928 when its founder 

acquired land in Mill Lane, Newbury upon part of which she built four family dwellings. The Charity 

has no other assets either in land or money. 

1.2. The Charity has a duty to make best use of the Mill Lane land and after taking advice from experts 

in almshouse management and funding Trustees undertook to embark on a new build project to 

more effectively occupy the whole site including that part occupied by the existing dwellings. The 

scheme, consisting of three blocks fronting Mill Lane with parking behind, obtained planning 

consent in May 2015. 

1.3. Grants have been secured to help pay for the additional 12 dwelling units, as well as for the 

replacement units, from the Homes and Communities Agency (HCA), totalling £560k. To achieve 

this, the Charity has had to become a member of the Almshouse Consortium Limited (ACL) and 

also to become a Registered Provider of social housing before being able to draw down on the 

grant. 

1.4. The financial plan includes borrowing based on rents for 16 ‘affordable’ flats. This will make the 

project viable, with additional fund-raising from grant giving bodies and individual donations of 

circa £250k.  A £238k allocation of ‘commuted sums’ (developers’ contributions) money from West 

Berkshire Council is largely matched by Greenham Common Trust, leaving some £50k still to raise 

to enable a single uninterrupted build by our preferred contractor Feltham Construction Ltd. – a 

local firm which won a competitive tender.  

1.5. The purpose of this document is to set out the background to the project as well as to outline plans 

for how the new properties and their occupants will be managed upon completion. It aims to 

satisfy prospective funders that the Charity is capable, with its professional advisers, of 

implementing this exciting project efficiently and responsibly. 

1.6. As it prepares to increase its operational capacity and annual turnover fourfold, from about 

£20,000 currently, the Charity of Mrs Mabel Luke is not only in need of funds but of people with 

experience of accountancy and law, as well as those working with welfare claimants, to 

supplement its Board of Trustees. We hope this document will help anyone who fits the 

requirement to decide whether to offer their services to us. 

                                                             
1 The term ‘rent’ is used throughout, to be in line with documentation used by other bodies. All almshouse charity residents pay 

a Weekly Maintenance Contribution – the equivalent of rent. 
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2. BACKGROUND 

2.1. Mrs Mabel Luke, then a resident of Newtown (just across the Berkshire / Hampshire border) 

purchased five adjacent plots of land in what was then Greenham parish in January 1928, off Mill 

Lane. Later that year, having built four 3-bedroom houses on three of the plots, she conveyed all 

the land to Trustees for charitable purposes. The original Trust Deed required that the land was to 

provide homes for “deserving persons, of the working classes, who had been residents of the 

Parish of Greenham or Town of Newbury for at least a year”, with priority being given to families 

with young children. 

2.2. There were no financial or other endowments to help maintain the properties, which were to be 

self-funding through rents. Therefore no further houses could be built and the spare land was used 

at times for allotments but mostly left unused. 

2.3. The founding Deed was replaced by a Declaration of Trust in December 1948 and again by a 

Charity Commission Scheme in 1982. This created the Charity of Mrs Mabel Luke as now exists (No. 

236518), with the residences to be “for persons in need, hardship and distress”, resident in the 

town of Newbury or the parish of Greenham and “said buildings shall be appropriated and used as 

almshouses”. 

2.4. The Trustees had for some time wished to develop 

the spare land. After taking advice from The 

Almshouse Association in 2013, the decision was 

made in principle to apply for a grant from the 

Homes & Communities Association (HCA) to help 

towards the cost. The advice received from the 

Almshouse Consortium Limited (ACL), formed in 

2012 to help almshouse charities apply for and 

manage developments such as this, was to consider 

a wholesale redevelopment of the Charity’s land.                

[Photo above was taken 30th June 2015 from extreme 

NE corner of site, looking SW.] 

3. THE OLD MILL LANE PROPERTIES 

3.1. Four dwellings, arranged in a terrace adjoining Mill Lane (nos.11-17) in the heart of Newbury, sat 

on a site of 0.23 hectares.  They were 

constructed in a mansard form (see photo), with 

a second storey in the roof structure and provide 

three-bed accommodation.   

3.2. Although relatively modern by almshouse 

standards, they were of a poor build quality (see 

photo on next page). West Berkshire Council did 

 


